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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 


Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held August 12, 2008 
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R. Sterling
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	Commission Members
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M. Adkins
	

	
A. Johnson
	Ex-officios Present

	
	
W. Rohrer
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B. O’Neill
	
	
	

	
T. Keen
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.

Approval of Minutes:
J. Elliott motioned to approve the minutes of the June 10, 2008 Full Commission Meeting.

K. Blessing seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Fertilizer Sales Report (T. Crenshaw, Delaware Department of Agriculture)


B. Vanderwende introduced Teresa Crenshaw, Delaware Department of Agriculture. She had provided the Commission with two handouts (copies of which are attached to the original minutes). 

Fertilizer Tonnage Data Handout

Under Delaware commercial fertilizer and soil conditioner law, manufacturers are required to report the tonnage of fertilizer distributed in Delaware.

· Reporting is done semiannually 

· Data is available for every year that information has been gathered and stored electronically (July, 1994)

· Total tonnage for fiscal years by County:

2006-2007
129,171 tons 
Kent – 41,747
New Castle – 19,321
Sussex – 63,926


Farm Tonnage – 98,544

Non-Farm Tonnage – 30,627

· Farm and Non-Farm Usage by County:

Farm (2006) 90,869
(2007) 98,544 

Non-Farm (2006) 20,656
(2007) 30,627

Manufacturers also report the grade of the fertilizers sold. 

· Reporting is either done by ingredient (potash, etc.) or grade (10-10-10, etc.)

· The data program used converts ingredients and grades into nutrients supplied

FY 06 Nutrient Tons
Nitrogen 16,851
Phosphate (P205) 3,394

Potash (K20) 10,178

FY 07 Nutrient Tons
Nitrogen 19,681 
Phosphate (P205) 3,775

Potash (K20) 14,197

This report captures the product sold by Perdue AgriRecycle. C. Solberg pointed out the dramatic increase in non-farm fertilizer sales in Sussex County in 2007. 

 Manure Testing Handout

The Delaware Department of Agriculture (DDA) has expanded their manure testing services to include free manure testing to Delaware residents. The laboratory is certified through the Manure Analysis Proficiency Program which is the only manure certification program in the United States, and is administered through the Minnesota Department of Agriculture. The DDA is certified in all available testing categories with the exception of electrical conductivity. The DDA began manure testing in 2002.

2006
668 manure samples: (578 were poultry)

2007
842 manure samples: (783 were poultry)

University of Delaware: 2006 - 120 samples; 2007 - 268 samples

DDA collects the data, but does not analyze it. University of Delaware, Conservation Districts, etc. analyze the data. Only raw data is provided to outside sources; any references to farm names, etc. are removed prior to release of data. B. Rohrer pointed out that there could be 30,000 tons of Maryland litter coming to a center such as Perdue AgriRecycle, but the output is counted in Delaware which could skew the data for Delaware. Those companies that sell small packages of fertilizer (10 lbs. or less), are not required to report tonnage to the State; they pay a registration fee of $28.75 annually. Those companies that sell fertilizer in packages greater than 10 lbs. pay a registration fee of $1.15; however, they also pay $0.10 per ton for every ton sold in Delaware (annually). The data simply represents fertilizer sales; it does not represent application location. Therefore, if the fertilizer was sold in Sussex County, it was reported as Sussex County; even if the farmer who bought it actually used the fertilizer in Kent or New Castle County. Delaware will soon be involved in a program that will make the program more applicable to fertilizer that has been land applied. The goal is to capture the data of where the fertilizer is going to be used, not so much where it was sold. T. Crenshaw also mentioned that Bill Angstadt has been instrumental in launching of the program. B. Rohrer added that the “book value” of poultry litter is 57 lbs. of Nitrogen per ton, 44 lbs. of P205 per ton, and 45 lbs. of K20 per ton. 

Review and Act on Nutrient Relocation Program Structure

B. Rohrer was asked by Tony Keen (not present) to summarize the recommendations of the Technology Subcommittee. A one-page handout was provided to the Commission (copy attached to the original minutes). 

Some key players in the relocation of litter-manure are present at this meeting and should be given an opportunity to speak. The handout showed the following:

· FY 08 proved that the Program is not sustainable;

· About $1 million in relocation projects were budgeted in FY08;

· A shortfall of about $130,000 occurred; therefore, the goal became to get the budget down to $770,000 to meet demand

Two actions are recommended:

· Reduce all rates by 25%; a reduction from 16 cents per ton mile to 12 cents per ton mile for raw litter loads, raw litter transports. Also, a reduction from 8 cents to 6 cents for alternative use transports

· Reduce the cap from $18 per ton to $15 per ton. This action would save the program approximately $250,000 without diminishing the relocation of excess poultry litter.

J. Elliott voiced concern that the Commission may reduce the rate so much that there will be no haulers. B. Rohrer said that the haulers have said that they would have to sell the litter at a higher rate. B. Vanderwende added that the receiver will be more willing to pay a higher price for poultry litter given the current rates of chemical fertilizers ($1,000 per ton). Ray Ellis said that the mushroom growers could not sustain much more an increase, so he sees his business becoming geared more toward local farmers. B. Vanderwende is concerned that there will then be more nutrients used within Delaware; but, the farmer has to qualify with a FIV lower than 150 to receive the litter. Tommy Bowles hauls a lot of litter to the western shore where there are low Phosphorus values. He said that everyone he gets litter from is raising the price of the litter also, which will make it difficult to keep hauling with rate reductions. He said that with the high price of fuel and other factors, he would like to see the cap stay where it is. Bill Bradford of Perdue AgriReycle said that they will have to raise the rates of litter going to farmers as well with rate cuts from the Program. However, Perdue tries to move the majority of its litter through the plant and out as finished product. D. Baker said that a lot of consideration went to the local farmers who cannot get the nutrients they qualify for, even though they are willing to pay for them. There is a great local demand, closer to where the nutrients are originating without transporting them such a great distance at a greater cost to the program. C. Solberg asked if there would be an adverse effect if the cap is kept the same while the rates are reduced. B. Rohrer explained that a farmer in New Jersey was paying the same amount for poultry litter as a farmer in Middletown, Delaware. That was a concern to the Subcommittee, and one way to stop it is to reduce the cap. C. West wants to be sure that the Commission will not be hurting the environment nor the small businessman by lowering the rates. But, at the same time, the businessmen should understand that the Commission does not have the funding that it once had. K. Blessing wanted to comment that he sympathizes with the haulers, but with the shortfalls in the budget, the Commission needs to redirect funds in a manner that benefits everyone. He would rather see these rate cuts than cuts in education or plan assistance. B. Vanderwende pointed out that it was mentioned that the Commission should go to the State Legislature and ask for more funding; however, the State budget will not allow increased funding. B. Rohrer mentioned that the Perdue AgriRecycle and the  mushroom industry are the only receivers of poultry litter on an year round basis; farmers typically only require it in the spring and the fall which presents a logistical challenge for summer and winter relocation projects. That is why he feels it is important to maintain a constant flow of litter to those two receivers.   

R. Baldwin motioned to accept Option Three as the Technology Subcommittee recommended with a reduction in the cap.

C. Solberg seconded the motion which passed unanimously.  

Review and Act on Risk Assessment Strategy

B. Rohrer explained that this risk assessment was concluded on with the Delaware Federal Advisory Group and the Region III EPA, at the July 15, 2008 meeting. (Notes were provided to the Commission). Those in attendance were: D. Baker, C. Larimore, B. O’Neill, C. West and B. Rohrer from the Commission; Secretary Scuse of the Delaware Department of Agriculture; Secretary Hughes and P. Hansen of DNREC; Mr. McCabe; D. McGuigan, H. Zygmunt, Mr. Capacasa of EPA. Topics of discussion:

· Approach to past inspections in Delaware

· EPA requested to assess 60 to 70 Delaware farms to see which farms would be eligible for CAFO permit

· The group was able to convey to the EPA that there are several problem solving processes in place in Delaware and permits are not the answer

· A team would be established where Delaware would conduct 10 random farm assessments, with EPA participating as observers 

· The assessment would include the Checklist provided by the EPA

· EPA would observe assessment and then critique the processes used by the team at a later meeting

· The assessments are to take place August 25, 26 and 27

J. Elliott asked who selects the 10 random farms, and also how are they selected. B. Rohrer responded that EPA has a list of 68 property owners, based on an aerial assessment of square footage. They identified farms that have more than 100,000 square feet. The agreement was that the Commission would pick 5 random farms, and EPA would pick 5 random farms. K. Blessing asked if the farms are still on 48-hour notice or if they would be provided more time. B. Rohrer answered that they will have 3 to 5 days notice. K. Blessing said that this is a much better scenario than anticipated a month ago. He is thankful that the group got there point across and that they are going to head the assessments. B. Rohrer will be the team leader on the assessments; P. Hansen from DNREC; S. Kepfer from NRCS; H. Zygmunt and D. McGuigan from EPA will be present as observers.  Jeff Smith from Perdue asked if poultry integrators may be present as other parties to observe the assessments of their growers. C. West stated that they should see the process. D. Baker added that they could help in deciding which factors are important in writing the assessments. B. Angstadt questioned confidentiality with regard to inspection of nutrient management plans by the EPA. B. Rohrer said that the intent is not to look at the plans, but to observe the practices and visual evidence present on the farms. He also pointed out that the EPA is only observing the assessment. D. Baker wanted it to be put on the record that he “complimented Secretary Hughes for taking control of that meeting and doing an exceptionally fine job in helping us negotiate a satisfactory outcome. His effort was very much appreciated.” C. West would like a letter of appreciation be sent to Mike McCabe for his attendance and support. He said he would “also like to thank Dave, Bill and everyone on the Delaware Federal Advisory Group for getting us to this point. It’s a little bit more palatable to me than all the other options that we’ve had. The only thing that concerns me is I don’t think we can trust these people. I’m not going to stand in the way of this but I just don’t think we can trust them. They’ve never given us any reason to trust them, they’ve always slipped through the cracks somewhere.” J. Elliott added “I agree with everything Chip said. This is an election year and who knows what is going to happen after the election. Everything that we’ve worked hard to get could be thrown out the door by the next administration.” B. Rohrer said that most of the mid-level management should not change with a new administration.  

D. Baker motioned that the Commission should approve the Risk Assessment Strategy Plan as discussed.

J. Elliott seconded the motion which passed. (C. West and C. Larimore in opposition). 

C. West wanted the record to reflect that his reason for opposition was his distrust of the EPA, not against the work of the Delaware Federal Advisory Group. C. Larimore said that there is nothing in writing. C. West said he hopes this leads to something in writing.  

Discuss and Act on Nutrient Management Conference Planning and Budget

C. Solberg explained that the Conference is an initiative of the Center for the Inland Bays and that he feels it is timely that the Commission participates. He feels it is important that the Commission stay in front of the policy makers, particularly in times of budget cuts to the program. B. Rohrer introduced Ed Lewandowski, a past Commissioner, who authored the project. The Conference is slated to take place in the fall of 2008, perhaps October. The purpose of the Conference is to look at the past ten years, as well as to look toward the next ten years. New information will be shared by scientists and folks like John Schneider who tracks water quality in the State. Nutrient management research and advances will be discussed, as well as nutrient reduction goals. Changes in land usage, and ag runoff are primary topics as well. He asked that the Commission endorse the Conference and support it with a contribution of $1,500. E. Lewandowski pointed out that there will be registration fees for attendance to the Conference, and that it has been pushed back to late winter. B. Rohrer said that he intends to attach education credits and other incentives as well. S. Kepfer recommended the group apply for a MACCA grant to fund it as well.

J. Elliott motioned that the Commission endorse the Nutrient Management Conference and contribute $1,500.

D. Baker seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 

Subcommittee Reports:      

None

Administrator’s Report: Refer to the attached Administrator’s Report

B. Rohrer explained the Administrator’s Report. 

Public Comments:  NONE

Next Meeting:
The next scheduled meeting will be September 9, 2008 at 7:00 p.m.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 8:25 p.m.
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chair
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